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We believe the test to be applied is whether or not a significant amount of 
fabrication labor is required to attach the motor to the boat. 

 
If it is only necessary to bolt or clamp the motor in place, this would not be 

sufficient to amount to a “substantial” change in form before leasing. 
 
If, however, there must be a significant alteration made on the boat to 

accommodate the motor, e.g., drilling holes for shafts, wiring, controls, etc., a substantial change 
in form could result.  We can give you no exact answer.  Perhaps one test could be whether the 
labor cost exceeds 10 per cent of the cost of the boat and motor. 
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